
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Meeting held: 13th July 2016
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)

Councillors James Burton, Lloyd Bunday, Mark Dearing, David Howes, Ian Jelley, Jan Smith and Lesley Thurland
Also Present
Councillors Anne Lee and Mick Scrimshaw
16.EX.19
APOLOGIES



None
16.EX.20
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor James Burton declared a personal interest in item 10 – Delivering our Town Centres, and Item 12 – Homelessness Strategy
Councillor Dearing declared a personal interest in item 12 – Homelessness Strategy

Councillor Howes declared a personal interest in item 12 – Homelessness Strategy

16.EX.21
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 15th June 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.
16.EX.22
WORK PROGRAMME


The Council’s draft work programme to be published on 22nd August 2016 was noted.
16.EX.23
HOMELESSNESS STRATEGY
A report was submitted which sought Executive approval of the Homelessness Strategy for 2016-19
It was noted that Kettering Borough Council had a Housing Strategy for 2015-20 which was adopted by Full Council.  This Homelessness Strategy would help to underpin the strategic framework within which housing services operate.

Our Homelessness Strategy is underpinned by a homelessness review which was conducted in 2015.  The homelessness review sought to understand trends in homelessness and the structural context of homelessness in the Borough.  The main findings were set out in the report.

The three main priorities were identified as: -

· Reduce and prevent homelessness in the Borough

· Ensure homelessness households can access appropriate support services

· Ensure homelessness households can access suitable temporary and permanent accommodation

Members heard there was a 90 percent increase of homelessness cases in the last 12 months, which was largely due to rising private rents.  This rise was putting increasing pressure on temporary accommodation despite the opening of Wellington House.
Councillor Scrimshaw addressed the meeting and outlined his concerns regarding providing more affordable homes and Localised Council Tax Support.

Members felt that the current situation was distressing but acknowledged that preventative work carried out by the Housing team avoided even higher figures.
Councillor Burton proposed and Councillor Smith seconded and it was 

RESOLVED
that the Executive Committee approved the Homelessness Strategy for 2016-19
16.EX.24
DELIVERING OUR TOWN CENTRES

A report was submitted which sought to: -

a) Look back at the hugely successful Womens Tour event;
b) Look forward to this year’s summer celebrations around the Borough;
c) Note the success in achieving Purple Flag for Kettering two years in a row; and

d) Set out work being undertaken in Burton Latimer town centre  

Womens Tour

It was reported that the Womens Tour event was a great success.

Summer Celebrations

It was noted that Kettering-by-the-Sea would be running from 21st July to 13th August, bringing with it the giant sand pit, splash fountains, pantomimes, big screen, beach volleyball, animals from West Lodge Farm and shows from the London Science Museum plus much more.

Purple Flag

For the second year in a row, Kettering town centre had been awarded the prestigious Purple Flag following an in depth period of independent assessment.  Achieving accreditation was more than a one off prize as standards need to be upheld and maintained in order to retain the Purple Flag status.

Burton Latimer Regeneration

A project had been initiated to look to effectively utilise Section 106 funding available to improve the public realm, leisure and recreational facilities within the boundary of Burton Latimer.

A scheme with options was currently being developed, which when completed would go out to consultation.

Councillor Lee addressed the committee and congratulated the organisers of Kettfest and requested an update on new retailers and the current situation in the town centre.  It was noted that an update on new retailers and the current situation would be brought to a future committee.
After discussion Councillor Jelley proposed and Councillor Thurland seconded and it was 
RESOLVED
that the Executive Committee: -

(a) Acknowledged the hard work that was involved in making the Women’s Tour such a resounding success;
(b) Looked forward to this year’s Summer Celebrations around the Borough;

(c) Celebrated Kettering’s success in achieving Purple Flag accreditation for the second year running; and

(d) Noted the work being undertaken to regenerate Burton Latimer

16.EX.25
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET

A report was submitted which: -
(a) Provided members with a case study on the success the Council had had in attracting external funding;
(b) Provided members with a reminder of the Council’s medium term financial strategy and associated guiding principles;
(c) Provided a revised medium term budget model illustrating the levels of savings that may be required over the coming years and highlight the significant financial challenges facing the Council; and
(d) Illustrated the latest budget model, the delivery of efficiency savings for 2016/17 and the estimated level of budget savings that may be required over the next few years.

The Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy had now been updated to reflect the fact that we had effectively ‘closed’ the 2015/16 financial year and now incorporated the financial year 2021/22.

As well as monitoring framework savings identified for 2016/17 work continues on identifying savings for 2017/18.  Savings of £325,000 had been identified with a further £870,000 still to be identified to deliver a balanced budget for 2017/18.
It was reported that the Department of Health set out allocations for the Disabled Facility Grants funding which was to be allocated to us from Northamptonshire County Council.  To date the funding had still not been received.

Following the outcome of the EU Referendum, there had been many articles in the local government press speculating on the impact there might be on local government funding.  It was clearly too early to give a commentary of what may happen as a result of the EU Referendum decision.

The Communities and Local Government issued a Business Rates Consultation on delivering more frequent revaluations which closed on 8th July.  The consultation considered the following key points, which could shape how the 100% Business Rates Retention Scheme operates: -

· Delivering more frequent valuations under the current system

· A system of Self-assessment for Business Rates

Councillor Scrimshaw addressed the committee and shared his views on the business rates retention scheme and other risk factors associated with the budget.
During discussion members stated that officers were doing their very best to keep a balanced budget whilst following our guiding principles and influencing policies by lobbying the Government.
Councillor Smith proposed and Councillor Jelley seconded and it was

RESOLVED
that the Executive noted the following;

(a) The success that the Council had had in securing external funding;
(b) The Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles;

(c) The Council’s current Medium Term Financial Forecast and the progress being made for the delivery of efficiency savings for 2016/17 and future years; and
(d) The potential implications and uncertainty to the Business Rates Consultation on Delivering more Frequent Revaluations
16.EX.26
LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972
RESOLVED 
that the press and public be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that it involved items of business included the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined by paragraphs 1-7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Govern Act 1972 (as amended)

16.EX.27
LAND AT DRYLAND STREET
A report was submitted to seek approval of the freehold title of a property in Dryland Street, Kettering.

It was reported that the budget report elsewhere on the agenda highlighted the fact that in the medium term the Council needed to consider schemes that could contribute to it being more financially independent.
It was noted that the Executive needed to consider the Council’s ‘golden rules’ approved on 16th July 2014 when considering the potential purchase.

Potential uses of the property were considered.

Councillor Smith proposed and Councillor Jelley seconded and it was

AGREED
that the recommendations set out in the report with regard to the acquisition of an asset

(The meeting started at 6.30 pm and ended at 7.40 pm)
Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

Executive No. 6
13.7.16

